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A= Action Item  I= Information/Discussion 


 
                  


  
Time Agenda Item  


10:00 AM 1. Call to order  


 2. Approval of Agenda A 
 3. Previous Minutes – March 10, 2009 A 
10:10 AM 4. Financials – Jean Stephenson A 


10:20 AM 5. Old Business 
a. Proposed Reimbursement Guidelines 


 
A 


10:25 AM 6. New Business 
a. Board Resignation– Pres. Somo 
b. Board Appointment– Pres. Somo 
c. Election Report – Judy Moy 
d. New Board Members welcome – Pres. Somo 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 


10:45 AM 7. Officer Reports 
a. AEA Liaison – Mike Aicone  (AZ Impact: AEA Foundation) 


b. AEA-Ret. Annual Mtg, AEACommittees, Delegate 
Assembly,AEA B.O.D. NEA B.O.D. - Dir. Somo 


c. NEA-Retired President – Barb Matteson 
d. Secretary – Julie Horwin (Strategic Planning update) 
e. President – Linda Somo 


i. NEA-Retired Annual Meeting 
ii. AEA Leaders Conference July 15-16 
iii. Strategic Planning Day July 14 
iv. Committees – AEA-Retired 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
 


11:20 AM 8. Standing Committee Chair Reports 
a. Membership – Daina Swinford 
b. ASRS – Steve Ramos 
c. Legislative – Julie Horwin  
d. Public Relations – Suzan Austin/Frank Bing 


 
I 
I 
I 
I 


11:25 AM 9. Board Committee Chair Reports 
a. Fundraising – Aurora Aber 
b. Annual Meeting - AnnJi Craig-Wooten & Suzan Austin 


 
I 


11:30 AM 10. Coalitions 
      a.  Alliance – John Campbell 


 
I 


11:40 AM 11. AEA-Retired Chapter Chairs I 
12:00 PM 
PM 


12.   Adjourn    
Next Meeting:  July 14 Strategic Planning with Barby Worrell 
AEA Headquarters - Phoenix 


A 


AEA-Retired Executive Board Agenda 
Tuesday, May 12, 2009  10:00 AM – 2:00 PM 


AEA Headquarters Phoenix AZ  
 








 


 


From:  Aurora Aber  
Chair, AEA-Retired Fundraising Committee 
 
 
 
Report: AEA Annual Meeting & 2009 AEA D.A. 
 
 
Colleagues, 
 
Our fundraising events at Delegate Assembly were very 
rewarding.  We had sales of over $900.   
That includes:  


 Quilt drawing sales 
 Quarterback sales  
 AZ IMPACT sales  
 Generous donation of Pot of Gold candy boxes from Forest 


May 
 and the very "hanging in there," eyeglass cleaners.  


  
My committee and I will get together and give our best 
estimate and recommendation on how the moneys should 
be distributed between our regular fundraising and the AZ 
IMPACT sales.   


I want to thank all the AEA-Retired members who 
volunteered to work the table allowing Juan Zuniga and 
myself to take part in the assembly.  Brenda Pierce worked 
on Thursday and had other commitments for Friday and 
Saturday.  She is a hard-working and valued committee 
member. 
 








AEA-Retired Annual Meeting 
2009 Report 
May 12, 2009 


 
 
 
 
This year we had 72 members register, 2 
paying guests, and 4 AEA-Retired paid guests.  
We had 74 seated members and guests during our meeting part.  For lunch we guaranteed 76 
lunches and 74 lunches were served by our count.  The 6 crescent seating helped more people being 
able to have a better view of the podium.  Daina and Paula made the tables look bright and cheerful 
with the centerpieces. 
 
The lunch Chris Mayer negotiated for us was very good.  It cost us $27 per plate.  The serving staff 
seemed to clear everything quickly and had most of it done before our quick break about 1:30 p.m.  
We would recommend for another year to raise the registration fee to at least $25 if not to 
$30. Our registration fee is not just to help with the meal but also supplies for the meeting. 
 
Everyone enjoyed the door prizes you brought.  The NEA Fundraising went well, and we were able 
to send a nice amount with Barbara Matteson to Washington, D.C.  We need to figure out an easier 
way to be able to give credit to our RA delegates.  Maybe we can work with AEA in getting the 
results for us sooner.  Then we can have table copies of the addresses done. 
 


 Thursday’s happy hour – we counted 35 - 40 attendees. 
 Friday’s happy hour – we counted just 35. 
 Friday’s caucus breakfast – we counted 45. 
 Saturday’s caucus breakfast – we counted 38. 
 Friday’s lunch – we counted 44 of the 46 paid. 


 
We based our buying this year on the counts we had the last couple of years and the eating habits 
then.  We did have more left over than last year, and we noticed a few eating habit changes.  So we 
will adjust and hope we come closer for next year.  We really think we do quite well in our 
shopping and not trying to spend outlandishly.  We inventoried the supplies at the office and saw 
that paper supplies and plastic bags needed refurbishing, so we did that on our shopping day. 
 
AEA does help us very much in putting our meeting rooms, lunch, and suite under their master 
billing.  The also lend us equipment when it is needed and available. 
 
We appreciate all the help and verbal support you have given us.  We enjoy being your hostesses for 
those meeting days. We would like any suggestions you have to help us improve this venture.   
 
Please begin working with Linda and Suzan in finding a co-chair for Suzan for the 2011 Annual 
Meeting.  AnnJi is planning to help only one more year and is not running for the board again.  She 
is ready to be just a member for a while. 
 
 
Suzan Austin and AnnJi Craig-Wooten, co-chairs of AEA-Retired Annual Meeting 








AEA-Retired Executive Board Meeting  March 10, 2008 
AEA Headquarters 345 East Palm Lane 


Meeting Minutes 


Attendance:  Pres. Somo, V.Pres Bing, Treasurer Stephenson, Sec. Horwin, Past-Pres. K. Campbell, 
AEA Liaison M. Aicone, Members-at-large:  S. Austin, A. Craig-Wooten, K. Freed, G. Mehok, C. 
Michels, J. Moy, B. Pierce, S. Ramos, L. Thieken, J. Zuniga     Emeritus, Ex-Officio: J. Campbell, B. 
Bloom,  Members:  S. Boswell, H. Krantz, M. Rosin, , F. Sacco, S. Sommer, R. Spitzer 
 


 
Agenda Item Minutes 


1. Call to order Pres. Somo called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM 


2. Approval of 
Agenda 


Moved/2nd K. Freed/J. Zuniga the agenda with flexibility.  Passed  


3. Previous 
Minutes  


Moved/2nd  K. Freed/J. Horwin to approve the minutes of February 10, 2009  
  Passed 


4. Financials   Jean Stephenson moved/2nd  K. Campbell to approve the February financial report and file for 
audit.  (See attached) Passed.   


5. Old Business 
a. Proposed 
Reimbursement 
Guidelines 
 
b. Voucher Form  
  
c. Budget 


 


a.  Proposed Reimbursement Guidelines  (See attached) 
After discussion, it was moved and 2nd to have the Budget Committee meet to propose 
Reimbursement Guidelines, and bring a recommendation to the board in May.  PASSED 
b. Voucher Form  (See attached) 
Moved and 2nd  K. Freed/K.Campbell to accept the new voucher form with corrections noted in 
discussion.  See attached new Voucher Form for mileage and reimbursable expenses.  
PASSED 
c.  Budget  (See attached) 
Moved and 2nd K. Campbell/ L. Thieken, to accept the proposed 2009-2010 AEA-Retired 
budget. (May 1-Apr. 30 fiscal year). 
PASSED 


6. Officer Reports 
a. AEA Liaison – 
Mike Aicone  (AZ 
Impact: AEA 
Foundation) 
 
 
 
 
 
b. AEA B.O.D.  - 
Dir. Somo 
 
 


a. AEA Liaison – Mike Aicone  (AZ Impact: AEA Foundation) (See attached) 
$1,742.30 Grand Total.  M. Aicone noted that he met with state Association Staff for Retired 
locals in U.S.  Nebraska started the Intergenerational Mentoring program and brought excellent 
ideas for membership.  Mike will be traveling to Portland for NEA-Ret. Western Regional.   
He will not be going to NEA-Ret. meeting due to AEA Budget cuts.  Barbie Worrell will facilitate 
Strategic Planning this summer.  Todd Crenshaw, NEA-Ret. is very interested in this process as 
AZ is the first state to do this.   
K. Campbell asked Mike to forward kudos to AEA staff for arranging the March4Schools rally.  
M. Aicone mentioned that NEA is sending out two staff to input all data from the 5 thousand 
registered participants. 
 
b. AEA B.O.D.  – Dir. Somo (See attached AEA Board Minutes) 
AEA Board of Directors Meeting March 6-7: AEA financial problems have been caused by a perfect 
storm; drastic increase in NEA retirement contribution rate of 13% - 15% (because of losses from 
investments) at cost of $40,000 for each percent will result in additional $114,796 for 08/09 and $520,252 
for 09/10 from the budget; plus loss of 500 members resulting in decrease in revenue of $140,900; plus 
anticipated increase in employee health insurance of 15.6%. Because of all of this, the AEA Board has 
asked to reopen contract negotiations with AEA staff association. Two major Bylaw amendments 
submitted by Board for Delegate Assembly: 1) addition of an Associate Member Category; 2) 
establishment of a permanent annual assessment, a.k.a. “every member option” (opt out available) of $12 
for full time active certified and ESP, and $6 for Retired and part time employees, which will be divided 
as follows - $5 for the Foundation, $4 for AEA Fund, and $3 for EIF ($2.50, $2, and $1.50 for the $6 
contribution) 
 
 







c. Past-President – 
Kathy Campbell 
 
d. Secretary – Julie 
Horwin 
 
e. Vice President – 
Frank Bing 
 
f. President – Linda 
Somo 


c. Past-President – Kathy Campbell  noted Les Reynolds senior service award recipient: NEA-
Ret. President Barb Matteson.   
Kathy mentioned that today Pres. Obama was making his speech today on Education.   
Also, ESEA reauthorization meeting is today, March. 10.  (NCLB) 
 
d. Secretary – Julie Horwin noted that she will send out the link to the Conduit when she sends 
out the board minutes and board packet to members.  Submitted the AZ IMPACT grant to two 
organizations for $15,000.  A very positive response was given in response to Board Minutes 
and Packet sent out to members in Feb.  The Email Task Force is going strong and doing a 
great job.  She explained the mission of Center for Progressive Leadership, and the fellowship it 
offers.  Very aligned with AEA mission and goals. 


e. Vice President – Frank Bing mentioned that the Statehood Day Rally at the Capitol was very 
well attended. 
f. President – Linda Somo (See attached)  Retirees in many districts are concerned about losing 
district paid health insurance benefits. Flagstaff is one example, but this is being repeated 
across the state as districts struggle to deal with drastic budget cuts imposed by the state. We 
will work with current retirees to help them maintain benefits as promised. 
Voting online: postcards received by all retired members and robo-call planned; article in 
Advocate and Conduit (front page) 
Annual Meeting: Terry Goddard will be luncheon keynote speaker; Paul Matson will be speaker 
in afternoon and answer questions; morning session will include round table discussions as part 
of strategic planning and surveys; nominees for office will give speeches before voting and 
lunch break 
Strategic Planning: member surveys planned for May will be done through next issue of 
Conduit, E-Newsletter, at Chapter meetings, and at Annual Meeting; large group meeting 
planned for July 14 at AEA Headquarters, followed by Board members meeting July 15-16 at 
Wigwam to complete process during break-out sessions of Leaders’ Conference; who wants to 
participate in 3-day process? 
NEA-Retired Annual meeting June 27-29, San Diego – who is interested in attending? 
March4Schools and Rally – handout; plans for follow-up with members and other supporters, 
and actions being taken by local associations; proposed anti-union legislation 


7. AEA Committee 
AEA Elections 
Committee – 
On-line Voting 
– Linda 
Thieken 


 
Linda Thieken thanked Suzan and Frank for the gorgeous job they do on the Conduit.  They are 
very accommodating editors and responsive to needs of those who submit articles.  She also 
asked the board members and guests present about their experiences with the new on-line 
voting.  Unanimously agreed that it was an easy, very efficient process to vote.  A postcard was 
sent to each member, and a phone call will be made to each member to remind them how to 
vote on-line, or to request a print ballot. 


8. Standing 
Committees   


a. Membership – 
Daina Swinford 
b. ASRS – Steve 
Ramos 
c. Legislative – 
Julie Horwin 
d. Public Relations 
– Suzan 
Austin/Frank Bing 


e. AZ Impact 
Mentoring – Linda 
Thieken 


a. Membership – Daina Swinford  1902 members at present.  (See attached) 
b. ASRS – Steve Ramos (See attached report) Plan design changes will probably occur; Return 
to Work bill may pass.   


c. Legislative – Julie Horwin (See attached Report)  1098 bills so far have been submitted. Less 
than many years due to budget most likely.  The Budget is taking time from both sides of 
legislature.   


d. Public Relations – Suzan Austin/Frank Bing noted that Suzan Austin is not longer going to 
continue as co-editor of the Conduit.  Frank Bing put out a call to membership for any 
volunteers who would like to join him as editor of Conduit.   


e.  Linda Somo reported that no progress report was necessary because this is the final year of 
the grand and only a final report will be due by June 30, 2009. 


e. AZ Impact Mentoring – Linda Thieken is holding a meeting directly after today’s board 
meeting during lunch.  Strategizing for future plans for IMPACT. 







 
Respectfully submitted, 
Julie Horwin 
AEA-Retired Secretary                 


9. Grant 
Committees  


a.  IMPACT 
b. TEF  - L. Somo 
 


a. IMPACT   Claudia Jensen, AEA organizational consultant, will probably write the report to 
NEA-Retired when it is due. (Not because she is O.C. rather that she is working with Tucson AZ 
IMPACT) 
 
b.  TEF - Tax structures, Economic Development Policies, and  
Presentation design has been completed.  Linda Somo submitted the interim report to NEA-
Retired. 


10. Board 
Committee Chair 
Reports 


11.  
a. Audit Committee 


Judy Moy 
Linda Thieken 
 


b. Annual Meeting 
AnnJi Craig-
Wooton 


 


c. Fundraising  
Juan Zuniga for 
Aurora Aber 


 
d. Elections 


Committee   
Judy Moy 


 


a. Audit Committee – Judy Moy, Linda Thieken noted the Audit Committee will continue to work 
to complete their audit of 2009 fiscal year.  Will bring a completed audit report to April or May 
AEA-Retired Exec. Board meeting. 


 


b. Annual Meeting – AnnJi Craig-Wooton passed around the sign-up sheets again in order to 
have all needs for volunteers filled. 


Noted arrangements for meals/rooms/set up have been made. 
She reminded members to bring the following: 
$15.00 unwrapped gift for Fundraiser 


$10.00 wrapped gift for Door prize 
 


c. Fundraising – Juan Zuniga for Aurora Aber  Volunteers are needed for the tables during the 
Delegate Assembly in April.  Quilt drawing ticket sold, Quarterback at Leaders conference, 
along with quilt raffle.  Board members are asked to sell their tickets – or buy them. 
 
d. Elections Committee – Judy Moy  See attached report: list of nominations for office of AEA-
Retired Vice President and AEA-Ret. Board Members-at-large, and list of delegates to AEA 
Delegate Assembly in April. (See attached) 
 


12. Coalitions 
      a.  Alliance – 
John Campbell 


      a.  Alliance – John Campbell 
John explained the recent meetings with AZ state congressmen and the AZ Alliance of Retired 
Americans Legislative Agenda.  (See attached) 


13. AEA-Retired 
Chapter Chairs 


Glendale Chapter Report 
At the  February 12th meeting Doug Kilgore was their speaker. They also raised $30 for AZ-
IMPCT.  Next meeting, May 14. 
 
Phoenix Chapter next meeting: May 19 
 
Mesa Chapter’s next meeting: March 11.  Hospice of the Valley will be guest speaker. 


14.   Adjourn    Pres. Somo adjourned the meeting at 12:45 PM 
Next Meeting:  Thursday, April 23, 2008, Mesa, AZ 


AEA-Retired Executive Board Agenda 
Tuesday, March 10, 2009  10:00 AM – 2:00 PM 


 








Annual Meeting Election Report April 2008 
 
After establishing a timeline for the AEA-Retired elections in 
conformity with deadlines set by AEA and NEA, a call for 
nominations appeared in the December-January issue of The 
Conduit for delegates to the Annual Meeting & AEA Delegate 
Assembly for officers and Board members for AEA-Retired 
for the upcoming year. 
 


Since the number of nominees for delegates was fewer than the number of 
positions available, an all–member mail-in ballot was not required. Sixty-six 
delegates were certified by AEA-R President Linda Somo.  That was nine 
less than the 75 delegates allotted.   Of the sixty-six delegates 10 have 
identified themselves as ethnic minorities, which equals 6.6%  ( 6.2% as of 
4.7.09 with  62 delegates) of the delegation.  Two delegates have notified us 
by April 7th they will not be able to attend Delegate Assembly, which will 
bring us to sixty-two voting delegates at Annual Meeting and 63 at Delegate 
Assembly. (one delegate is attending Annual Meeting but not Delegate 
Assembly)  These numbers may differ from the written report in your 
packets because they will have been updated by the meeting time. 
 
At the Annual Meeting held on April 23rd, 2009, 58 of the 64 delegates 
elected voted for 2 representatives at large.  Fifty-eight voters cast up to 2 
votes.  Frank Bing was elected Vice-President as the only candidate at the 
time of voting.  Ken Freed withdrew his name before voting.  The two 
representatives at large that were elected are Linda Thieken with 65% and 
Steve Linder with 60% of the votes.  The following candidates were as 
follows Shirley Boswell 31%, Cindy Michels, 19%, and Mark Rosen 8%.    
 
This is the fourth year in a row that AEA-Retired has not had a full 
delegation at the AEA Delegate Assembly.  There may be several reasons 
for the lack of participation of members willing to serve as delegates.  The 
AEA-Retired Board and officers need recommendations for encouraging and 
improving participation of members to the Annual Meeting and Delegate 
Assembly.  This could be part of Strategic Planning on July 14th. 
 
Judy Moy 
Chair, AEA-Retired Election Committee 








 
AEA Every Member Option 


 
 


Delegates voted to approve the “Every Member Option” at the 
AEA Delegate Assembly held April 24-25.  This is an “opt out” 
annual voluntary contribution to three important AEA funds:  
 


 $2.50 to  The Foundation for Teaching & Learning;  
 $2.50 to The Fund for Children and Public Education; and  
 $1.00 to The Education Improvement Fund.  


 
The Foundation for Teaching & Learning is a charitable 
foundation that provides grants and scholarships for worthwhile 
educational endeavors, including AZ IMPACT (The AEA-Retired 
intergenerational mentoring program).  
 
The Fund for Children and Public Education is the political 
action arm of AEA.   
 
The Education Improvement Fund provides money to support 
or oppose ballot propositions that impact public education and 
school employees.  
 
For active members, this voluntary contribution can be payroll 
deducted along with their dues.  
 
Unfortunately, for retired members on pension deductions for 
dues, this additional optional contribution ($6 annually) cannot 
be pension deducted. Therefore, AEA-Retired will need to work 
with AEA to devise a plan for implementation of this new program 
for members on pension deductions, as well as those who are 
annual renewal members. 
 
 


Together we can, together we will. 








AEA-RETIRED 
2009 SUMMER EVENT ATTENDANCE 


2009-2010 VOLUNTEER SIGN UP SHEET 


 ___ Annual Meeting 
 
___ Mentoring Task Force  
 
___ Sunshine 
 
___ Annual Member Award 
 
___ Elections 
 
___ Constitution/Bylaws/Policy 


Handbook 
 
___ Audit / Budget 
 
___ Fundraising 
 
 


PLEASE TURN IN AT THE END OF TODAY’S MEETING, OR MAIL TO AEA-RETIRED OFFICE BEFORE  
MAY 27, 2009  ATT:  AEA-Retired President Linda Somo  345 East Palm Lane  Phoenix, AZ  85008 


 


 
Name _______________________________________________________ 
 
Phone _______________________________________________________ 
 
Phone _______________________________________________________ 
 
E-Mail ______________________________________________________ 
 
Yes, I will attend the following events: 
 
___ July 14 Strategic Planning Session at AEA Headquarters (9:30 – 5:00) 
 
___ July 15 Strategic Planning Session Follow-Up at the Wigwam Resort (but not  
         entire Leaders Conference)       
 
___ July 15 – 16 AEA Leaders Conference at the Wigwam (limited to 10 members; 
 break-out sessions will be with AEA-Retired Board for Strategic Planning) 
 
___ June 27 – 29 NEA Retired Annual Meeting in San Diego 
 
Comments about any of the above events I have checked regarding special needs, or other 
that you may need to know about me:   
 
 
 
 
 
I want to serve on the following AEA-Retired Committees:  


 
___ Legislative     
 
 ___ Grants 
 
___ Public Relations                
 
___ ASRS (Retirement Issues)   
 
___ History 
 
___ ASRS Health Insurance      
 
___ Presentations 
 
___ Membership 
 
___ Social 








 
AEA Retired Executive Board Meeting 


May 12, 2009 
Membership Report 


prepared by Daina Swinford 
 


 
 As of April 27, 2009: 


     1898 members 
     1218 members using dues deduct 
        25  honorary members 


 
 


 
April, 2009, activity: 


     0   renewals returned  
     2   new members  
     1   new NEA Retired lifetime members  
     1   new active pre-retired NEA Lifetime members 
     0   new ASRS dues deduct 


 
 
 
 
  
 
       


 
 


   
 
  








Report of the ASRS Board Meeting 
March 20, 2009 


 
 
Update on 2009 ASRS Legislation 
Pat Klein and Lesli Sorensen reported that everything is moving very slowly at the 
Legislature because all the attention is being given to the budget. HB 2111, which 
contains the majority of the plan changes that ASRS recommended, has had a first read 
and passed Committee on a vote of 8-0. It now must go to the Rules Committee. Both Pat 
and Lesli believe that this bill has a good chance of passing and being signed into law. 
HB 2116, the Return to Work legislation, has several strong opponents and will probably 
die for lack of support. Therefore, nothing will change and the Fund will continue to be 
affected by those who retire and go right back to work for private contractors.  
 
Strategic Outcomes of the ASRS Information Technology Plan 
Ten years ago, ASRS Management implemented a strategic plan that had information 
technology as its centerpiece: a new relational database, an imaging system, workflows, a 
web site, and a new phone system. A financial management system was later added. All 
systems were integrated. The IT Plan’s aims and commitments were specific. Service 
performance and other functions would be much more timely, accessible, and reliable; 
the general operation of the ASRS would be more cost-efficient and productive; members 
and stakeholders would be demonstrably more satisfied interacting with the agency; and 
funding for the Plan would stay with the original budget ($46 million). The report 
provided statistics to demonstrate that all goals were accomplished. 
 
Director’s Report 
Among other things, Paul Matson reported that the Fund has a market value of $17.6 
billion. An independent audit of ASRS shows that everything is in compliance and there 
are no irregularities.  
 
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:45 AM, when the Board went into executive 
session to discuss personnel matters. An Investment Committee meeting was scheduled 
to follow the Board meeting. At 10:50 the executive session was still ongoing, so the 
Investment Committee could not commence. At that point, I decided to not wait any 
longer and left.  
 
Doug Kilgore and Art Cutting also attended the ASRS Board meeting, but they both left 
(as did almost everyone else) when the Board went into executive session.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Linda Somo 
 








May 12 Legislative Report 
 
May 4, the Senate and House Republican leadership released a Joint Draft Budget Proposal.  
Unfortunately, it is worse than the previously updated budget and not acceptable for K‐12 
Education.  At a minimum the proposed cuts to K‐12 Education add up to 11.5%.  Here is the 
math: 


$  98 million Fiscal Year 2009 lump sum budget cut continued 
$175 million lump sum cut additional for Fiscal Year 2010 
$300 million cash balance sweep (more on this below) 
$573 million total 


 
Additional reductions to soft capital, new school construction, and building renewal, to name 
just a few, take the total much higher.  Accompanying this report is a detailed accounting 
prepared by the Arizona Education Association. 


The biggest difference in this latest proposal is the suggestion that $300 million be swept from 
school districts’ cash carryover funds.  Specifics are unknown, but what is widely understood is 
that this would punish the most responsible districts.  These districts have prudently saved a 
small portion of their funds when planning ahead for large expenditures and unanticipated 
emergencies.  Just one example are school districts that have been saving a small amount of 
money each year to prepare for the loss of excess utilities funding in 2010.  Those funds would 
be swept. 


 
Once again, this proposal relies entirely on budget cuts and does not include any revenue 
enhancements.  Several groups have published well‐reasoned reports on revenue generating 
options.  We, as an education community, know that we must absorb some cuts, but this 
proposal is unacceptable.  We need a balanced approach that explores ways to increase the 
state’s revenues in addition to cuts. 
 
Across Arizona in all school districts, cuts that have been made and those that are proposed in 
this budget will impact our children in their classrooms, even though our administrators and 
our governing board have been responsible, thoughtful, and transparent.  Discussions of across‐
the‐board salary cuts from 2% to as much as 6.2% for every district employee have begun.  
 
 Now is the time for you to contact the Governor and your elected representatives again.  Ask 
that Republicans and Democrats work together with the Governor to craft a budget that 
reflects the values of most Arizonans.  Please be concise and respectful, but be passionate.  
Share your own personal story of how budget cuts will affect your grandchildren.  We do know 
that our efforts are making a difference! 
 


Please email your legislator.  Identify yourself as a voter.  Be respectful. 


Respectfully submitted, 
Julie Horwin 
AEA-Retired Legislative Chair 


+ 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House and Senate Republicans Proposed K-12 Education Funding Cuts for 
FY2010 budget (2009-2010 school year) 
FY2010 runs July 1, 2009 - June 30, 2010 


 


Proposed K-12 Budget Cuts Republican Budget Proposal  
(4/28/09 version) 


School district excess cash balances 
???: Need to find out what this means for school districts. 


$300 million cut 


Lump Sum Reduction to Basic State Aid 
 


$175 million cut 
Reduction of about 3.5% to the base 
level. 


No 2% inflation to base level 
Prop 301 requires a 2% inflation factor for the base level and 
transportation formula.  This proposal only gives the 2% inflation 
amount to the transportation formula ($8M) and fails to fund the 
inflationary increase to the base level ($102M). 


 
 


$102 million cut 
 


 
No expenditure above the Constitutional Aggregate 
Expenditure Limit 
Reduces the state funding formula for FY2010 by an amount equal 
to the amount that school districts are above the limit for this school 
year.   


 
$98.1 million cut 


 Continuation of ’09 cut. 


ADM reform 
Cap Average Daily Membership (ADM) at 1.0 


$12 million cut 
 


Phase out Career Ladder Program 
This is a loss of funding to districts with the Career Ladder Program. 
 


$3.87 million cut 
Phase out the program over 11 years 
and prohibit new teachers from 
participating.  Reduce the program 
funding by 0.5% for each year. 


Suspend Soft Capital  
Soft capital is used for short-term capital items that are required to 
meet academic adequacy standards such as technology, textbooks, 
library resources, instructional aids, school buses, furniture and 
equipment.  Consists of a “base level” (currently $225-$272 
depending on the school district size) multiplied by the student 
count. 


 
 


$21 million cut 
 Continuation of ’09 cut. 


Moratorium on new school construction 
No new school construction or funding for classroom space for full-
day kindergarten programs. 


 
No funding 


 
No Building Renewal Funding 


This is money given to school districts to maintain buildings. 
 


$230.4 million cut 
The amount the formula generates if it 
were fully funded for FY2010. 


Truth-In-Taxation & SEI Savings 
???: Need to find out what this means for school districts. 


$50 million 


Hard cap on desegregation expenditures 
This affects the 19 school districts that levy for desegregation 
purposes.   


 
$797,900 cut 


Cap deseg budgets at the prior year 
level and prohibit districts from 
increasing deseg expenditures due to 
enrollment growth and inflation. 


Eliminate early kindergarten 
No state funding for kindergarten students who are not 5 years old 
by September 1. 


 
$11.2 million cut 
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Proposed K-12 Budget Cuts Republican Budget Proposal  
(4/28/09 version) 


Eliminate early graduation scholarship program 
This program currently provides scholarships for students who 
graduate early from high school. 


 
$4.68 million cut 


Suspend the program. 
Arizona School for the Deaf and Blind 
Lump sum reduction to ASDB’s basic state aid. 


$1.86 million cut 


Reduce gifted education funding 
Rollback the increased per pupil funding for gifted education to the 
FY06 level which is only $44 per student. 


 
$2 million cut 


Continuation of ’09 cut. 
Eliminate the extended year program for Vocational Education 
This reduces funding to JTEDs and their member districts for 
extended year or summer school programs. 


 
$600,000 cut 


Continuation of ’09 cut 
Reduce the basic state aid formula for the Technology Assisted 
Project Based Instruction (TAPBI) Program  


$10 million cut 
Fund TAPBI at 80%. 


Continue cap on JTEDs at 91% of formula amount $75 million cut 
Freeze JTED funding at FY09 level.  


Eliminates funding for the math, science and special education 
student loan forgiveness program 


$2 million cut 


Repeal of the Math or Science Initiative Program 
This program is a grant program for school districts that offers 
supplemental funding for innovative math or science programs. 


 
$2.5 million cut 


 
Reduction to the Arizona Department of Education’s budget $3.8 million cut 


Lump sum suspension/reduction 
$692,400 cut 


Reduction to ADE personnel 
K-12 rollover 
The current rollover is $600 million.   


$330.9 million  
This proposal rolls over June’s 
payment, but not the current half of 
May. 


No homeowners’ rebate 
Eliminate the homeowner’s rebate for school districts’ Career 
Ladder, Desegregation and TRCL budgets.  This option disqualifies 
these programs from the homeowner’s rebate funding, which 
requires districts to either cut the program costs or raise the local 
property taxes.   


 
 


$48.3 million 
 
 


QTR (Qualifying Tax Rate) 
Truth in Taxation would otherwise require the QTR to be $2.75 in 
FY10 and $2.85 (estimated) in FY11. 
 


Senate: State savings of $23 million 
Set the QTR at $2.80 for both FY10 
and FY11. 
House: State savings of $85 million 
Freezes QTR at current level. 


Permanent repeal of the school tax (state equalization property 
tax)  


$250 million loss to the general 
fund 


 


 
Though not explicitly in this proposal, many House and Senate Republicans favor repealing the current 
excess utilities funding solution created by the original FY09 budget deal.  This would eliminate the $81 
million in the new funding formula for utility costs which was the replacement funding for districts with 
excess utilities.  Visit www.arizonaea.org for more information. 








PR Report for May 12, 2009 
 
The fourth edition of The Conduit, 
June/July has been started.  Please 
submit any articles or pictures as soon 
as possible to Frank Bing or Suzan 
Austin.   
 
Chapter chairs need to submit info asap. 
 
Thanks go to Julie Horwin for producing a great e-
newsletter.   
 
Keep encouraging members to use electronic delivery of  
The Conduit. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Suzan Austin 
Frank Bing 
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AEA-Retired Executive Board Minutes 
Tuesday, May 12, 2009 10:00 AM – 2:00 PM      AEA Headquarters 345 E. Palm Ln. 85008 Phoenix, AZ  


 
Attendance: Pres. Somo, V.P. Bing, Treasurer Stephenson, Sec. Horwin, P.Pres. K.Campbell 
Board members: Aber, Austin, Boswell, Craig-Wooton, Freed, Linder, Mehok, Moy, Ramos, Swinford, 
Thieken, Zuniga.  Committee Chairs, Members & Guests:  J. Campbell, Michels, Rosin, Rosen  
  
Agenda Item Minutes 
1.  Call to order President Somo called the meeting to order at 10:30 AM  
2. Approval of 
Agenda K. Freed moved/J. Horwin 2nd moved the agenda with flexibility.  PASSED 


3. Previous 
Minutes Moved by K. Freed/A. Aber 2nd to accept the minutes of March 10, 2009 by . PASSED 


4. Financials 


Treasurer J. Stephenson explained the financial reports for April-May.  Discussion. 
Moved by J.Horwin/2nd S. Austin to accept the financial report for April-May and file for audit. 
PASSED 
 


5. Old Business Proposed Reimbursement Guidelines.  Pres. Somo explained that the members of the Budget 
Committee could not coordinate calendars for meeting in April.  Budget Committee will meet in 
June for the following items:  
1. Recommend Reimbursement Guidelines 
2.  Modify Categories and Subcategories in Budget Headings 
3.  Discuss possible change of AEA-Retired fiscal year 
 


6.  New Business Board Resignation:  Marion Pickens has been elected an officer on another board, and has 
resigned her board position with AEA-Retired. She will remain active and involved with AEA-
Retired, but has been juggling two board positions for a year.  Discussion centered on her 
excellent qualifications for whatever board on which she serves, that she will be missed, and 
AEA-Retired board members certainly understand her need to resign AEA-Retired board at this 
time. 
Pres. Somo moved/F. Bing 2nd recommendation that Shirley Boswell be appointed to the AEA-
Retired board to fulfill the term vacated by M. Pickens.  PASSED. 
 
Judy Moy announced the election results from Annual Meeting.  Steve Linder and Linda 
Thieken were elected to the board.  Both will serve 3-year terms (2009-2012).  President Somo 
extended welcome and appreciation for Linda Thieken and Steve Linder who are willing to join 
the board with their time, ideas, enthusiasm and leadership.  Linda Somo presented gifts to 
Marion Pickens and Cindy Michels who were leaving the board.   
 
Because there have recently been board members who have high absenteeism, a question was 
asked about parameters and expectations for attendance of elected board members.  There is 
only such an expectation in the bylaws for officers of the board.  It was suggested that a 
recommendation to change the bylaws at 2010 Annual Meeting be studied, and in the 
meanwhile perhaps it is time to find out intentions of those board members who do not come to 
meetings, and appoint replacements from those who ran in the April election.  Reasoning: When 
there are members willing and ready to serve, perhaps it is prudent for the health and strength of 
the organization to make a change when/if those absent board members are unable to serve as 
evidenced by their high absenteeism.   
 
It was recommended by A. Aber that because AEA reimburses travel to AEA Delegate 
Assembly only after first 100 miles, in the future,  AEA-Retired reimburse up to the first 100 
miles of those traveling from outside of Greater Phoenix, or distances longer than 100 miles.  
This recommendation will come back in July Board Meeting.  After discussion, it was agreed 
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by Pres. Somo that those who drove over 100 miles to this year’s Annual Meeting be 
reimbursed for mileage at the usual rate of 30¢/mile for the first 100 miles. 
 
It was moved by L. Thieken/2nd by J. Zuniga to increase registration fee for participants at 
AEA-Retired Annual Meeting to $30.00.  PASSED 
 


7.  Officer 
Reports 
 
a. President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
b. Secretary 


a.  President Somo discussed the AEA Board of Directors meeting for April and the special 
meeting on Saturday, May 9 regarding reopening staff contract negotiations.   She also 
discussed the following: 


1. Board contact information – sent around a sheet & asked members to make corrections. 
2. Volunteer sheet, and sign up for AEA-Retired Committees (see attached to the board 


packet.  Please fill out and send to AEA Headquarters before June 15, 2009. 
3. AEA-Retired Annual Meeting and Delegate Assembly: we contributed over $1500 for 


NEA Fund at Annual Meeting and $4700 at Delegate Assembly for AEA Fund with 41 
out of 59 delegates contributing an average of $78.86 per delegate (really $113.48 for 
those contributing); Fantastic!!! 


4. New AEA membership category of Associate Membership was passed at Delegate 
Assembly.  $48.00 per year for those who are not able to join in any other capacity.  No 
voting rights, but AEA can communicate directly with.  Form will be developed soon. 


5. Every Member Option passed at Delegate Assembly. $6.00 “opt in” for AEA-Retired.  
See explanation on handout in attached packet.  $2.50 to Fund for Ed, $2.50 for 
Political Action, $1.00 E.I.F. Fund (See explanatory hand-out in packet.) 


6. NEA Board of Directors Meeting – President Van Roekel’s remarks regarding NEA-
Retired dues.  “We are a collective. We do the best we can to provide the level of 
services needed to the best of our ability.” 


7.  NEA-Advisory Council Meeting – found out that our 2nd year of TEF grant will be 
funded at $4300 (first year was $3725) which is an increase in funding over the first 
year. 


8. A Social Committee chair who will take responsibility for over-seeing lunch sign ups, 
and follow-through at each board meeting is needed.  She asked for volunteers. 


9. A sign up sheet was given to each board member/committee chair in the board 
packet, with sign up for Committee, and the following nos. 10-12: 
10. AEA Leaders’ Conference – July 15 – 16 at the Wigwam; AEA-Retired can send 


up to 10 members for the two days; need other Board members to participate in 
break-out Strategic Planning process on July 15, even if not attending Leaders’ 
Conference; asked those present to fill out volunteer sheet if interested in attending 


11. Tuesday, July 14,  9:30 – 5:00, Strategic Planning Meeting at AEA Headquarters; 
need as many Board members as possible present for entire day; will pay one night 
lodging (July 14, double occupancy) for those living outside Phoenix Metro area; 
fill out volunteer sheet if going to attend; the following members have said they 
want to attend – Daina Swinford, Judy Moy, Juan Zuniga, Gary Mehok, Steve 
Ramos, Julie Horwin, Suzan Austin; others who wish to attend – Sally Rosen, Mike 
Viliborghi, Clorinda Graziano, Bernadette Presloid, Paula DeBattista, Marty 
Bruneau, Yvonne Morris, Ernesto Garcia, Jim Sheley, Vicki Sheley, Jo Egan, Jane 
Nguyen 


12. NEA-Retired Annual Meeting in San Diego, June 27-29 – the following have 
indicated they are interested in attending: Judy Moy, Juan Zuniga, Steve Ramos, 
Susan Austin, Jean Stephenson, Julie Horwin and Gary Mehok; additionally, our 
three delegates, Kathy Campbell, John Campbell and Frank Bing will attend; is 
anyone else interested in going? We have $5800 in the budget, we will partially 
fund as many people as possible after paying major expenses for our three delegates 
(hotel, travel, and registration) 


  
b.  Secretary J. Horwin reported on the following: 


 evaluations from AEA-Retired Annual Meeting: excellent overall rating of 4.6 
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(5.0 is perfect rating).   
 She passed around the 2009-2010 Exec. Board sign up sheet for providing 


lunches.   
 Both AZ IMPACT grant submissions were refused, however, both 


organizations (Piper Trust and Community Foundation) asked that the AZ 
IMPACT grant be resubmitted, and gave helpful suggestions.  The grant will 
be resubmitted to both organizations.   


 She asked that all board members please take the on-line AEA-Retired 
Strategic Planning Survey.  Deadline is May 17.   


 She passed out petitions for Penny Kotterman’s campaign for State Supt. Of 
Public Instruction.  pennykotterman.com to donate.   


 
8.  Standing 
Committee Chair 
Reports 
 
a. Membership 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
b. ASRS 
 
 
 
 
c. Legislative 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
d. Public 


Relations 


a.  Daina Swinford reported that there are presently 1,898 AEA-Retired members.    She 
suggested that those who are affiliated with local chapters reach out to the local school districts 
to recruit members who are retiring after this school year.  Mark Rosin has volunteered to send 
out a recruitment letter to those who are retiring from any district in AZ if name/contacts are 
emailed to him.  Mark Rosin <rosin_mark@yahoo.com>  Jean Stephenson handed out 
membership forms to retirees at Roosevelt School District Retirement party, Aurora Aber 
handed out forms to TEA retirees, Judy Moy handed out in Avondale and in Litchfield School 
Districts, Linda Somo handed membership forms to retirees in Mesa, and Clauda Jensen and 
Barbara Matteson handed out membership forms in Marana.   
The following outreach activities were suggested, and will be taken to the Strategic Planning 
Meeting July 14: 


 Bulletin Board be created for display in every school site in every district in AZ. 
 Member Benefit create a special note: with message, of “if not a member, then benefits 


don’t continue.”  
 An AEA-Retired Outreach Committee be formed. 


 
b. Steve Ramos reported on the April ASRS board meeting.  May 14, 15 meetings will be held 
to finalize decision about which Health Plan (Carrier) to accept.  He reported on the Return to 
Work Bill (dead for this year) and the Omnibus Bill HB 2111, which combines the ASRS plan 
changes, which will most likely pass this year and become law.   
 
c.  Julie Horwin reported on the devastating cuts in the Republican Leadership Budget Bill.  She 
suggested that AEA-Retired members add their voices to the strong coalitions being formed 
with AEA to create a move against the budget.  Go to arizonaea.org to find how you can help 
from home or by going to a rally, gathering, etc.  She also reported that Steve Linder has 
graciously accepted the position of AEA-Retired Legislative Committee Chair.  Look forward 
to some new and important activities.  He will continue to inform and educate the AEA-Retired 
membership. 
 
d.  Suzan Austin noted that she will no longer be working on the Conduit after the June/July 
issue, as she will be focusing on Annual Meeting.  Frank Bing thanked her for her talents and 
great teamwork in creating the award-winning Conduit.   Please submit your articles, pictures to 
Suzan and Frank Bing ASAP. 
 


9.  Board 
Committee 
Reports 


 
a. Fundraising 
 
b. Annual 


Meeting 
 


a. Aurora Aber reported sales of over $900.00 at the AEA-D.A.  Fundraising there included the 
Quilt Drawing, Quarterback, AZ IMPACT gifts, Pot of Gold Candy donated by Forest May, 
Eyeglass cleaners.  She commended Brenda Pierce and Juan Zuniga for their efforts  & time at 
the table.   
 
b. Annual Meeting  AnnJi, Craig Wooton and Suzan Austin thanked individual members and 
the group as a whole for their teamwork in making the meeting run smoothly and enjoyably.  
They noted the help that AEA and Chris Mayer offers.  Note the New Business Item in No. 6 
above: increased registration fees to $30.00 for next year’s Annual Meeting due to increased 
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costs of Happy Hour, Breakfast, Lunch, Technology Equipment, and hotel fees. 
 


10.  Coalitions 
a. Coalitions 


a.  John Campbell asked that when he forwards Alerts, and Action items from the Alliance that 
each member forward it to at least 10 family, friends and colleagues in order that the 
information be disseminated.  As leaders, he asked that each member take responsibility for 
communicating important information and call to actions that will affect our futures.   
 


11.  AEA-Retired 
Chapter 
Chairs 


 Susie Sommer reported that Glendale Chapter is looking forward to keeping their 
members up to date and informed on Thursday, May 14 at Ironworks Restaurant at 
4pm. There will be a presentation from Hospice of the Valley.   


 Mesa’s next meeting is May 13 with Doug Kilgore as speaker,  
 Tucson’s next meeting is May 12, with officer elections on the schedule,  
 Phoenix’s next meeting is the 19th, May, Last Tuesday, and M. Rosin remarked that he 


had invited new retirees to their next meeting.   
 G. Mehok and S. Ramos were guests of Prescott Valley Chapter. 


 


12.  Adjourn 
President Somo adjourned the meeting at 12:40 PM.   
Next meeting: July 14, Strategic Planning with Barby Worrell, AEA Headquarters, Phoenix 
 


Respectfully submitted, 
Julie Horwin, AEA-Retired Secretary 





